

Summer 2015 | Vol. 18, No. 3

# **Prosecuting Women for Self-Inducing Abortion: Counterproductive and Lacking Compassion**

**By Andrea Rowan** 

rom the beginning of 2011 through August 2015, states enacted 287 new legal restrictions on access to abortion care.<sup>1</sup> For women in large swaths of the United States, access to abortion services is more limited now than at any time since Roe v. Wade. The goal of antiabortion advocates is to make abortion impossible to obtain by layering multiple restrictions, even though many claim that their motivation is only to protect women's health. Attempts to stop abortion by making it illegal or hard to obtain, however, have never succeeded in ending abortion, either in the United States before Roe v. Wade or in other countries where it is currently banned or severely restricted by law. The primary result of abortion restrictions is to expose women to more health hazards. Women will self-induce if that is their only option, despite the fact that it puts their health at risk-and in many cases, their liberty, as well.

Since Roe v. Wade, a number of women have been prosecuted in the United States for selfinducing abortion under a variety of state statutes, ranging from fetal homicide to failure to report an abortion to the coroner. Recently, the issue has gained greater attention because of several wellpublicized cases in which women were prosecuted—and even imprisoned—for self-inducing an abortion or being suspected of doing so. Despite claims from antiabortion advocates and lawmakers that abortion restrictions are intended to only criminalize providers of abortion care, some prosecutors have exercised their discretion under current state laws to penalize women who end their pregnancies on their own. Moreover, these laws are even being used to pursue women who are merely suspected of having self-induced an abortion, but in fact had suffered miscarriages.

- The current climate of hostility toward abortion rights in large swaths of the United States has left some women—particularly those who are low-income or otherwise disadvantaged—with no practical option for terminating their pregnancies but to do so on their own, which puts them at risk of legal prosecution and even imprisonment.
- Laws that criminalize women for self-inducing abortion also ensnare other women, including those who spontaneously miscarry and pregnant women who need addiction support services, which creates barriers to women's access to recommended and necessary medical care.
- Jailing women who self-induce has no societal purpose nor any benefit for women's health; by contrast, women and society would benefit from improved access to comprehensive reproductive health services, including affordable, legal and supportive abortion care and contraceptive care to prevent future unintended pregnancies.

As the legal barriers to abortion care mount, reproductive health advocates expect that more women may resort to inducing abortion themselves. Not only can self-inducing put a woman's health at risk, but punitive laws and overzealous prosecutors can place these women in double jeopardy. Moreover, this hostile climate might deter women who miscarry or pregnant women with substance abuse problems from seeking needed health care or social services for fear of falling under legal suspicion and potentially being reported to the authorities.

#### **Punishing Women**

Women are not commonly charged in the United States for the crime of self-inducing an abortion, and they have rarely been convicted; however,

attempts to charge and convict women for selfinducing are not at all new. In Florida in the early 1990s, for example, a pregnant 19-year-old shot herself in the abdomen to end her pregnancy. A friend told a newspaper that the woman had been turned away from an abortion clinic because she could not afford to pay for the abortion.<sup>2</sup> (Florida is one of the 33 states that prohibit state Medicaid dollars from covering abortion services in almost all cases.<sup>3</sup>) The prosecutor charged the woman with third-degree murder and manslaughter, and her case was appealed up to the Florida Supreme Court.<sup>2,4</sup>That court ruled that established U.S. legal precedent precluded a woman from being prosecuted in the death of her own fetus and dismissed all the charges.4

More recently, however, a new jurisprudence has begun to emerge. In Utah in 2009, a 17-year-old woman paid a man \$150 to beat her in an attempt to induce an abortion.<sup>5</sup>The teenager, who was living in poverty at the time, would have had to negotiate own hands; however, doing so has exposed them to the risk of criminal prosecution. Mifepristone, also known as Mifeprex or RU-486, was developed in the early 1980s and is the backbone of the most effective medication abortion regimens available.<sup>10</sup> The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists recommends that mifepristone be used in conjunction with another drug called misoprostol (also commonly referred to as Cytotec) for the most effective medication abortion protocol with the fewest side effects.<sup>11,12</sup> Misoprostol can also be safely used on its own to induce an abortion, although it is less effective than the combination protocol (see box, page 72).

Compared with the traditional and often extreme methods women have used to terminate unwanted pregnancies themselves, such as inserting sticks or toxic liquids into the vagina, self-induced medication abortion can lower the physical risks that women face. In countries where misoprostol is available over-the-counter, women are able to

There have been at least half a dozen U.S. cases where women have been arrested and charged after attempting to self-induce an abortion using illicitly obtained abortifacients.

Utah's waiting period and strict parental involvement law, and afford the cost of an abortion at a clinic given Utah's ban on using state Medicaid funds to cover abortion.<sup>6</sup> She was charged with solicitation to commit murder in juvenile court; however, the charge was eventually dropped by a judge who ruled that a woman could not be prosecuted for seeking an abortion.7 In 2010, in a direct response to this case, the state legislature amended the Utah criminal code to give the state the power to prosecute women who seek to terminate pregnancies outside of legal medical channels for abortion.5,8 Thirty-eight states including Utah now allow a person to be charged with homicide if she or he is deemed responsible for the unlawful death of a fetus, and not all of these laws clearly exempt the pregnant woman herself from being charged.9

The advent of medication abortion has further allowed some women to take matters into their

obtain it with relative ease. In countries where misoprostol is not readily available, women can use the Internet to obtain it (and possibly mifepristone), although sometimes from dubious sources.

However, the availability of abortifacients does not shield women from prosecution. There have been at least half a dozen U.S. cases where women have been arrested and charged after attempting to self-induce an abortion using illicitly obtained abortifacients. For instance, in 2004, one woman in South Carolina was charged with illegal abortion and failure to report the abortion to the coroner after using an abortifacient.<sup>21</sup> In a 2007 case in Massachusetts, a woman was charged with illegal procurement of a miscarriage; however, because of the state's inability to assess whether the fetus met its definition of viability at the time of the abortion, she was not charged with murder.<sup>22</sup> In Idaho in 2011, a woman was charged with unlawful abortion and

#### **Mifepristone and Misoprostol**

Medication abortion is widely used in many countries where abortion is legal. In the United States, medication abortion accounted for 23% of all nonhospital abortions in 2011.13 The evidence-based mifepristone-misoprostol protocol recommended by the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists has been found to be safe and effective in multiple trials.<sup>12</sup> For example, the most recent study published in 2015 found that medication abortion using the evidence-based protocol was effective in 97.7% of procedures.14

Overseas, the ability to obtain a medication abortion using the mifepristone-misoprostol combination varies by country.<sup>15</sup> Because the primary use for mifepristone is abortion, it is not approved in many countries with strict abortion laws; however, misoprostol is used to prevent or treat several conditions unrelated to abortion, such as treatment of postpartum hemorrhage, and is available over the counter in many countries. Accordingly, the World Health Organization has developed protocols for the safe use of misoprostol alone for abortion in settings where it is the only drug available.<sup>16</sup>

As misoprostol is currently licensed in approximately 90 countries across the world, and is temperature-stable and inexpensive, it has become the method of choice for self-induced abortions for women in many countries with no other options.<sup>17</sup> In fact, in Latin American countries where abortion is highly restricted and where almost all abortions are illegal and unsafe, women's use of misoprostolas opposed to some traditional means of self-inducing an abortion-may be associated with a possible decline in the severity of complications from self-induced abortion.<sup>18</sup>

Still, misoprostol-only medication abortion is not as effective as the combination protocol.<sup>19</sup> This means that women using it alone are at higher risk of needing follow-up medical attention. Similarly, women who misdate their pregnancy and are too far along to effectively use misoprostol run the risk of incomplete abortion, which will require additional care.

Misoprostol is not available over the counter in the United States, but it can be obtained from other countries and over the Internet. As more states erect more barriers to safe abortion care from health care professionals, some U.S. women are effectively finding themselves in the same legal quandary as women living in countries where abortion is illegal and are discovering that self-administering misoprostol is a way to take matters back into their own hands.<sup>20</sup>

the prosecutor threatened to charge her under the state's newly enacted 20-week ban on abortion.<sup>23</sup> In a case in Pennsylvania in 2013, a mother who had ordered abortifacients off the Internet for her daughter was reported by hospital staff after they sought medical attention for side effects; she was eventually charged with "providing abortion without a medical license, dispensing drugs without being a pharmacist, assault and endangering the welfare of a child."<sup>24</sup> And in 2015, a Georgia woman was arrested and charged with murder after she gave birth on her way to the hospital after taking abortifacients she ordered off the Internet.<sup>25</sup>

Conviction and punishments varied in these recorded cases. In the South Carolina and

Pennsylvania cases, both women were convicted; the woman in South Carolina was sentenced to jail time and a fine, but was let out on time served, while the Pennsylvania woman began a 9–18-month jail sentence in September 2014.<sup>5,24</sup> In Massachusetts, the defendant was given probation and ordered to attend counseling.<sup>26</sup> In the Idaho case, the charges were dropped due to lack of evidence.<sup>23</sup>The murder charges were eventually dropped in the Georgia case as well, although the woman is still facing a misdemeanor charge of possession of a dangerous drug.<sup>25</sup>

#### **Beyond Abortion**

While it is unknown how many women in the United States have actually been charged for

self-inducing using medication abortion, it is likely a small number. However, the mere existence of medication abortion is providing some legal authorities reason to conduct fishing expeditions to go after not only women who have clearly terminated a pregnancy, but also women whom they suspect have done so.

This phenomenon has been playing out for some time and most starkly in other countries where abortion is illegal altogether. For instance, El Salvador has been one of the most aggressive countries in terms of accusing, prosecuting and imprisoning women believed to have medically self-induced an abortion. An estimated 129 women in El Salvador were charged with self-inducing an abortion between 2000 and mid-2011,<sup>27</sup> and at least 26 were convicted of homicide and imprisconvergence of widespread fetal homicide laws and overly aggressive and ideological prosecutors. In large part, enforcement of fetal homicide laws relies on medical professionals' reporting to authorities women whom they suspect may have self-induced an abortion. Thus, these laws can pit women seeking care against the health care providers they need to help them, and can create situations in which women are forced to weigh the costs of forgoing critical postmiscarriage care against the possibility of being reported to the authorities.

For example, in 2010, a pregnant woman in Iowa sought medical attention after falling down the stairs. A hospital worker reported her to law enforcement, and claimed the patient told her she was trying to induce an abortion—something

## The criminalization of pregnant and miscarrying women and women who self-induce abortion does not advance women's health or address the underlying societal and public health issues.

oned;<sup>28</sup> however, some of these women emphatically assert that they did not know they were pregnant or that they miscarried without attempting to self-induce.

For example, in 2012, one Salvadoran woman was sentenced to 40 years in prison for aggravated homicide after suffering a miscarriage and going to the hospital for medical attention; although she did not know she was pregnant at the time, hospital staff still reported her to the authorities.<sup>28</sup> In 2007, a teenager was sentenced to 30 years in prison after seeking medical care for a stillbirth, after medical staff reported her to the authorities on the unsubstantiated suspicion she had attempted to induce an abortion;<sup>29</sup> she was recently pardoned as a result of a sustained campaign brought by Agrupación Ciudadana and other nongovernmental organizations.<sup>27</sup>

Although abortion is legal in the United States, cases of women who experience miscarriages getting caught up in the legal system are occurring here. Seemingly, this is the result of the the patient strongly disputes.<sup>30</sup> The patient was arrested and only released after it became clear that the hospital had misdated her pregnancy and that she was not far enough along to be charged under lowa's fetal homicide law.<sup>31</sup> In 2010, an Indiana woman in her third trimester attempted suicide and subsequently lost her pregnancy after undergoing an emergency cesarean section. She was charged with feticide and held in jail without bail for over a year. She ultimately agreed to plead guilty to criminal recklessness and was sentenced to time served.<sup>32</sup>

In another highly publicized case in Indiana, a woman was reported to authorities by a physician in the emergency department after she told hospital staff that she had miscarried. She was eventually charged with feticide and neglect of a dependent, and the prosecution argued that she had delivered a live baby after attempting to induce an abortion using drugs purchased on the Internet. Although the prosecution failed to present conclusive evidence that the woman had actually obtained or ingested mifepristone or misoprostol,<sup>33</sup> she was convicted in 2015 of both crimes and sentenced to 20 years in prison. She is currently appealing the sentence.<sup>34</sup>

The growing climate of suspicion surrounding pregnant women's choices and actions has also had an impact on those struggling with substance abuse. For instance, the Tennessee legislature enacted a law in 2014 that explicitly criminalizes pregnant women's substance use, and National Advocates for Pregnant Women has documented dozens of cases in which pregnant women who have tested positive for drugs or alcohol have been imprisoned or denied parental rights throughout the United States.<sup>35</sup> Such laws and prosecutions run counter to what medical professionals recommend for pregnant women with addictions; indeed, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists has warned that these laws prevent women from seeking addiction treatment and prenatal care,<sup>36</sup> thereby negatively affecting women's health and that of their fetus.

#### **Care, Not Incarceration**

Because an unintended pregnancy precedes almost all abortions, criminalizing and cutting off access to abortion alone cannot end the need for it. Notably, the abortion rates where the procedure is illegal in all or most circumstances are not necessarily lower than in places without restrictions. For instance, the estimated abortion rate in Latin America—a region that contains countries with some of the world's most restrictive abortion laws—was 32 per 1,000 women aged 15–44 in 2008; that same year, Western Europe—where abortion is generally unrestricted and subsidized by national health systems—had the world's lowest abortion rate, 12 per 1,000.<sup>37</sup>

As with many other health disparities, unintended pregnancy and abortion are more concentrated among disadvantaged women. The unintended pregnancy rate among poor U.S. women (those with incomes below the federal poverty level) in 2008 was more than five times that among higher income women (those at or above 200% of poverty).<sup>38</sup>Therefore, the impact of restrictions on abortion services falls hardest upon low-income women. The declining availability of affordable and accessible abortion services is leaving some

women who want to terminate their pregnancies but who live in hostile geographic areas, and have limited resources and little support—with no practical options other than to self-induce, which in turn may put them at risk of prosecution.

The evidence from other countries where abortion is criminalized and from the United States before abortion was legalized nationwide shows unequivocally that outlawing abortion does not make it stop and, in fact, just makes it unsafe.<sup>39</sup> Moreover, outlawing abortion has the potential to drive miscarrying women away from seeking care to avoid the risk of encountering health care providers who might report them to authorities.

The criminalization of pregnant and miscarrying women and women who self-induce abortion does not advance women's health or address the underlying societal and public health issues affecting many of these women in the first place. Instead, these laws are used to harass women who seek needed medical care, and they drive women to rely on less safe methods of abortion without access to medical guidance. Low-income women are particularly exposed to the many legal barriers to safe abortion care, as well as to other medical and social supports for pregnancy, miscarriage and substance abuse treatment, so they are most vulnerable to being targets of prosecution and imprisonment.

A few years ago, antiabortion leader Marjorie Dannenfelser insisted that "compassion for women...will drive the law" and that "the focus of such laws [regulating abortion] is on protection, not punishment";<sup>40</sup> a host of other antiabortion leaders have made similar claims.<sup>41</sup> Whether or not they still want to believe this to be true, today's reality is that prosecutors and those who bring the cases to them are demonstrating the opposite of compassion. The best and most acceptable way to reduce the incidence of abortion always has been and still is to reduce the need for it by lowering the rate of unintended pregnancy. Better access to contraceptive services is the most effective way to accomplish this goal. Making access to safe abortion care easier, not harder, is what protects women's health. And supportive addiction treatment, mental health services and strong social support

#### systems that provide assistance to low-income women of reproductive age are essential to protect their health. This is what compassion, not punishment, looks like.

This article was made possible by a grant from the Educational Foundation of America. The conclusions and opinions expressed in this article, however, are those of the author and the Guttmacher Institute.

#### REFERENCES

**1.** Nash E, Guttmacher Institute, unpublished analysis of state legislation, 2015.

2. Associated Press, Women who shot herself is charged in fetus' death, *Associated Press*, Sept. 10, 1994, http://articles.latimes.com/1994-09-10/news/mn-36919\_1\_charge-death-fetus.

 Guttmacher Institute, State funding of abortion under Medicaid, State Policies in Brief (as of August 1, 2015), 2015, http://www.guttmacher. org/statecenter/spibs/spib\_SFAM.pdf.

4. Supreme Court of Florida, *State of Florida v. Ashley and Ashley v. State of Florida*, Nos. 87719 and 87750, decided Oct. 30, 1997, http://caselaw.findlaw.com/fl-supreme-court/1312806.html.

 Goldberg M, The return of back-alley abortions, *The Daily Beast*, Jun.
2011, http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2011/06/03/abortionsreturn-to-back-alleys-amid-restrictive-new-state-laws.html.

**6.** Guttmacher Institute, An overview of abortion laws, *State Policies in Brief (as of December 1, 2009)*, 2009.

7. American Civil Liberties Union of Utah, State v. J.M.S. (2011), Jul. 1, 2011, http://www.acluutah.org/legal-work/resolved-cases/ item/166-state-v-j-m-s.

8. State of Utah House of Representatives Bill No. 12, 2010, http://le.utah.gov/~2010/bills/static/HB0012.html.

**9.** Nash E, Guttmacher Institute, unpublished analysis of state statutes, 2015.

**10.** Creinin MD, Medical abortion regimens: historical context and overview, *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2000, 183(2 Suppl.):S3–S9.

**11.** Grossman D, Medical methods for first trimester abortion: RHL practical aspects, *The WHO Reproductive Health Library*, 2004, http://apps.who.int/rhl/fertility/abortion/dgguide/en/.

12. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists and Society of Family Planning, Medical management of first-trimester abortion, practice bulletin, No. 143, *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 2014, 123(3):676–692, http://www.acog.org/Resources-And-Publications/ Practice-Bulletins/Committee-on-Practice-Bulletins-Gynecology/ Medical-Management-of-First-Trimester-Abortion.

**13.** Guttmacher Institute, Induced abortion in the United States, *Fact Sheet*, Jul. 2014, http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/fb\_induced\_abortion.html.

**14.** Gatter M, Cleland K and Nucatola DL, Efficacy and safety of medical abortion using mifepristone and buccal misoprostol through 63 days, *Contraception*, 2015, 91(4):269–273.

**15.** Gynuity Health Projects, Map of mifepristone approvals, 2015, http://gynuity.org/resources/info/map-of-mifepristone-approvals/.

**16.** World Health Organization (WHO), *Safe Abortion: Technical and Policy Guidance for Health Systems,* second ed., Geneva: WHO, 2012, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/70914/1/9789241548434\_eng.pdf.

 Winikoff B and Sheldon W, Uses of medicines changing the face of abortion, *International Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 2012, 38(3):164–166. **18.** Guttmacher Institute, Each year, 6.9 million women in developing countries are treated for complications from unsafe abortion, news release, Aug. 19, 2015, http://www.guttmacher.org/media/ nr/2015/08/19/index.html.

**19.** Ngoc NT, et al., Comparing two early medical abortion regimens: mifepristone+misoprostol vs. misoprostol alone, *Contraception*, 2011, 83(5):410–417.

**20.** Hellerstein E, The rise of the DIY abortion in Texas, *The Atlantic*, Jun. 27, 2014, http://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2014/06/ the-rise-of-the-diy-abortion-in-texas/373240/.

**21.** Associated Press, State briefs: migrant worker faces charges, *Gaffney Ledger*, May 2, 2005, http://www.gaffneyledger.com/ news/2005-05-02/State\_News/108.html.

22. Mishra R, DA declines to seek murder charges in abortion case, *Boston Globe*, Mar. 29, 2007, http://www. boston.com/yourlife/health/women/articles/2007/03/29/ da\_declines\_to\_seek\_murder\_charges\_in\_abortion\_case/.

23. Calhoun A, The rise of DIY abortions, *New Republic*, Dec. 21, 2012, http://www.newrepublic.com/article/politics/magazine/111368/ the-rise-diy-abortions.

24. Bazelon E, A mother in jail for helping her daughter have an abortion, New York Times Magazine, Sept. 22, 2014, http://www. nytimes.com/2014/09/22/magazine/a-mother-in-jail-for-helping-herdaughter-have-an-abortion.html.

**25.** Jarvie J, Murder charge dropped against Georgia woman who took pills for abortion, *Los Angeles Times*, Jun. 10, 2015, http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-abortion-murder-20150611-story.html.

**26.** Lee JS and Buckley C, For privacy's sake, taking risks to end pregnancy, *New York Times*, Jan. 4, 2009, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/05/nyregion/05abortion.html.

27. Garcia DA and Renteria N, El Salvador woman jailed over abortion pardoned by Congress, *Reuters*, Jan. 21, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/01/22/us-el-salvador-abortion-idUSKBN0KV09H20150122.

28. Amnesty International, On the Brink of Death: Violence Against Women and the Abortion Ban in El Salvador, London: Amnesty International, 2014, http://www.amnestyusa.org/sites/default/files/ on\_the\_brink\_of\_death.pdf.

29. Rosas EG, El Salvador and 'Las 17', New York Times, Mar. 2, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/03/opinion/el-salvador-and-las-17.html.

**30.** Hayes K, Did Christine Taylor take abortion into her own hands? *CBS News*, Mar. 2, 2010, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/ did-christine-taylor-take-abortion-into-her-own-hands/.

**31.** Newman A, Pregnant? Don't fall down the stairs, *RH Reality Check*, Feb. 15, 2010, http://rhrealitycheck.org/article/2010/02/15/ pregnant-dont-fall-down-stairs/.

**32.** Associated Press, Bei Bei Shuai pleads guilty in baby's death, *Associated Press*, Aug. 2, 2013, http://www.huffingtonpost. com/2013/08/02/bei-bei-shuai-guilty\_n\_3698383.html.

**33.** Carmon I, How Indiana's pregnancy law targets women, *MSNBC*, Apr. 2, 2015, http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/ how-indiana-pregnancy-law-targets-women.

**34.** Chowdhury J and NBC News, Purvi Patel, sentenced to 20 years for feticide, files appeal, *NBC News*, May 1, 2015, http://www.nbcnews.com/news/asian-america/ purvi-patel-sentenced-20-years-feticide-files-appeal-n351841.

**35.** Paltrow LM and Flavin J, Arrests of and forced interventions on pregnant women in the United States, 1973–2005: implications for women's legal status and public health, *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law*, 2013, 38(2):299–343.

**36.** American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, Substance abuse reporting and pregnancy: the role of the obstetrician-gynecologists, Committee Opinion Number 473, January 2011, Reaffirmed 2014, http://www.acog.org/Resources-And-Publications/ Committee-Opinions/Committee-on-Health-Care-for-Underserved-Women/Substance-Abuse-Reporting-and-Pregnancy-The-Role-of-the-Obstetrician-Gynecologist.

**37.** Sedgh G et al., Induced abortion: incidence and trends worldwide from 1995 to 2008, *The Lancet*, 2012, 379(9816):625–632.

**38.** Guttmacher Institute, Unintended pregnancy in the United States, *Fact Sheet*, Jul. 2015, http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/FB-Unintended-Pregnancy-US.pdf.

### **REFERENCES** continued

**39.** Guttmacher Institute and World Health Organization, Facts on induced abortion worldwide, *In Brief: Fact Sheet*, 2012, http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/fb\_IAW.html.

**40.** National Review, One untrue thing, *National Review*, Aug. 1, 2007, http://www.nationalreview.com/article/221742/ one-untrue-thing-nro-symposium.

**41.** Paltrow LM, How Indiana is making it possible to jail women for having abortions, *The Public Eye*, Spring 2015, http://www.politicalresearch.org/2015/03/29/how-indiana-is-making-it-possible-to-jail-women-for-having-abortions/#sthash.jSszScG5.WtFi5UQM.dpbs.

## Guttmacher Policy Review

From the Guttmacher Institute's policy analysts

Editorial Office: Washington, DC policy@guttmacher.org

ISSN: 2163-0860 (online) http://www.guttmacher.org/archive/GPR.jsp © 2015 Guttmacher Institute, Inc.